	Reported by (Name):


	Geoffrey D. Clarke

	Organization: 


	American Board of Medical Physics

	Position Title:


	Chairman of the Board of Directors, AAPM Liaison to ABMP

	Activity:


	Annual Board of Directors’ in-person Meeting.

	Meeting Dates:


	6/9/2007 

	Meeting Location:


	Chicago O’Hare Hilton

	Payment $:


	Travel paid for by ABMP

	Reasons for Attending or not Attending


	To chair meeting

	Issues from Previous Meetings or Year:


	Minutes of meeting attached below 

	General Description of Activities of the Organization and/or Meeting:


	Professional medical physicists’ certifying board. Certifies in MRI physics and Medical Health Physics.  Maintains certifications in Radiation Therapy Physics & Diagnostic Imaging Physics.

	Issues for AAPM:


	Improve level of support to be commiserate with ISMRM ($10,000 per year)

	Budget Request ($):


	$10,000 to support ABMP activities in 2008-2009


American Board of Medical Physics

Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
June 9, 2007

Chicago Hilton O’Hare

Members Present: G Clarke, S King, J Duerk, M Smith, D Broga, T Button, M Yester, E Jackson, C Archer (ex-officio), B Archer (ex-officio)

Meeting started at 12:54pm CDT.

Minutes of the 2006 BOD meetings on 10/4/2006 (Tcon) and 5/20/2006 (Newark, NJ meeting) were distributed.  Several changes, clarifications and corrected typos were requested. D Broga recommended adding a “confidential” watermark to the document to indicate that it is proprietary to the BOD.

Chairman’s Report

I. G Clarke introduced a new BOD and MHP exam participant (Dean Broga).  Larry Berkley (ACMP rep) is the new Secretary of the ABMP BOD.  

BOD member replacements will be needed for 2008:  Geoff distributed the current ABMP Organization Chart, and reviewed the needed appointments.  ABMP will need three replacements: AAHP (S King), AAPM (T Button) & ISMRM (J Duerk, doesn’t want serve a 2nd term).  ISMRM already is considering a replacement.  AAHP: S King and D Broga will work on this.  AAPM: suggestions were Lisa Lemen / Donna Reeve / Mary Moore/ Melissa Martin.

II. Exhibit at ISMRM.  There was moderate interest.  Peter Allen manned the booth and submitted the following written report (see Appendix).

At the AAPM meeting the new display system will be used but it will have a slightly different presentation, to include MHP exam as well as Recertification and Maintenance of Certification issues.

III. Website issues:  G Clarke has been maintaining the www.abmpexam.org site.  S King suggested that the website be updated to include the names of the individuals who passed the exams last year.  The Archers will provide the updated list to Geoff for posting.  Any website suggestions should be provided to Geoff.  Geoff wants to update/expand FAQ component of the website to include expanded info on MOC, recertification, etc.   There was a discussion regarding making the www site the official ABMP posting of diplomats that can be used by states, regulatory bodies, etc to validate board certification.

IV. Geoff mentioned Mary Martel’s recent article in the AAPM newsletter, specifically the CARE bill information in that article.  The bill concerns mostly radiological technologists but will also require some kind of credentialing for Medical Physicists, including MRI Scientists. D Broga mentioned that this will also affect dosimetrists.

Vice Chair’s Report

NRC ACMUI White Paper (10 CFR Part 35) issues (copy of white paper distributed).  Steven King gave an overview on Jean St. Germain’s behalf.  ABMP issues: Significant discussion ensued regarding the white paper issues, specifically the attestation requirements and “date stamp”.  ABMP may have to review all prior diplomats w.r.t. the revised 10 CFR Part 35 document – must verify training.  Lynne Fairobent (AAPM staff) has been very involved in this as has J St. Germain, D Broga, S King.   Geoff noted that ABMP will fund travel for BOD members to attend NRC meetings discussing these issues.  Thus far, ABMP has not taken a stance on these issues.  It was felt that this “sidelines” approach has not hurt the ABMP thus far.  How about individuals who have been approved in agreement states, such as Texas?   How do we set up criteria for individuals signing the attestation forms for preceptorships/training?   S King suggested sending a letter to all diplomats updating them on the actions of the ABMP regarding this issue.  Big issue for facilities adding new capabilities (GammaKnife, HDR, etc.) since the RSO / physicists might need significant additional training – could cause significant delays.  D Broga suggested that the ABMP reassess the issue after the ACNE Staff meeting next Tuesday (June 12). St. Germain/ King/ Broga will continue to send updates on developments.

Secretary’s Report

L Berkley was not in attendance.  S King reviewed minutes from the 2006 BOD meetings (noted above).  Recommendation was made to watermark all minutes as “confidential”.  Minor revisions were made to 5/20/06 minutes: 1) ABMP certification from MRI is approved from ACR – this has not been finalized or released; will be reworded by S King; 2) will correct section on MOC update (clarify which sections refer to ABR and which to ABMP) .  

Treasurer’s Report

Ed Jackson provided a report on the current financial summary that was distributed and attached to these minutes.  

ACTION ITEM: J Duerk made a motion to set up a CD ladder from checking reserves.  Second by M Smith. Passed unanimously. 

G Clarke/Archers/E Jackson will develop a new 5-year budget and determine the amount of checking account reserves to invest.  J Duerk requested that the Treasurer add a line item in future reports for investment income.  E Jackson reported that the investment income for 2004, 2005, and 2006 was $540, $1,600, and $2,716, respectively.

Panel Chair Reports
MRI (Button)
Registrations for MRI;
Part I: 4 / Part II: 6 / Part III: 3 (at AAPM 2007) 

Potential panel examiners for Part III. (M Smith/T Button/ G Clarke (recused from Ozus)/E Jackson will help if flight can be changed)

Need new questions to add to the database.  Request from M Smith to provide copies of current two exams to those who are asked to contribute new questions. (should be sent FedEx w/ signature).

MRI Exams for 2008 at ISMRM in Toronto (Part I/II/III) and AAPM in Houston (Part II/III) next year.

MHP (King)   Registrations: Part I: 10 / Part II: 5 / Part III: 2 (today)

Unlikely that either of the candidates that took the Part III today will pass.  D Broga: the question was asked,” Is Part II exam adequate?”  How did the candidates from today pass Part II?

MHP Exams for 2008 at AAPM in Houston (Part I/II) and ABM P board meeting in Chicago (Part III).

Executive Director’s Report
Ben Archer reviewed the Executive Director’s report, which was distributed to all members and is attached to these minutes.  There was an extensive discussion on the categories of certification (active, expired, etc.) and whether or not we should specifically list those who are no longer active on the www site.  No formal motion or action taken.

Liaison to the ABR Exam Committee
Report given by G Clarke.  ABR/ABMP Radiologic Physics Coordinating Committee is scheduled to meet at the Minneapolis AAPM meeting.  Clarke may attend.  No other information was available at this time.

Report on Maintenance of Certification Committee
Mike Yester provided the report.  (Handout was distributed and attached to these minutes.)  There was extensive discussion regarding the number of CEU’s required for ABMP MOC, must include the MHP and MRI in addition to prior certification awards.  Yester’s suggestion for ABMP MOC is outlined on the handout and, in summary, includes 1) verification of professional standing (statement from a physicist), 2) 30 CEU’s/year with at least 15 being Category I, and 3) professional involvement (simple form summarizing current status and specific duties).  A suggestion was made to make a list of possible ways to achieve CEU’s available on the website.  Clarke suggested making the start date for these requirements 2009.  

ACTION ITEM: Motion by Yester to accept suggested MOC requirements, starting in 2009, (on handout), second by Jackson, unanimous approval.   

ACTION ITEM: Motion by Smith, second by Duerk: Take 1999 recertification fee and index it to inflation, then round off to nearest $5 and use that for the new recertification fee.

Old Business: M Smith questioned the action of AAPM, which refused to increase their contribution from $5,000 back to the prior level of $10,000.  This inequity might well make other affiliates, such as ISMRM, decrease their contribution level.  G Clarke reviewed the AAPM budget process and noted that there is no person or group who “shepards” the budget items for boards such as ABMP.  Jeff Duerk, current ISMRM President, reinforced this observation, particularly in light of the ISMRM’s current budget situation.  Perhaps get Mike Herman to make a push for this as the Professional Council budget item. 

J Duerk suggested an article for ISMRM newsletter.  Discuss the implications of the CARE bill, how it might affect ISMRM members.   Also should include impacts to the Section for MRI technologists.  Talk about United Healthcare, how the ACR MRAP now involves more MRI scientists.  Also reiterate prospects / implications for research MR scientists.  (It may be appropriate to submit an AAPM newsletter article too).  

G Clarke suggested asking Mike Herman for Professional Council Sponsorship. It might be a good idea to also get Education Council support.  J Duerk also suggested making mention of the CARE bill and ACR MRAP implications to SMRT and ISMRM members in the ISMRM newsletter to also make the ISMRM board more favorable when reviewing the budget and the ISMRM affiliation contribution.  The next ISMRM BOD meeting is in November and budget will be settled then.  

New Business:

D Broga suggested giving the option of a WebEx/teleconference for those who can’t physically attend BOD meetings.

Meeting adjourned at 4:05pm.

APPENDIX A:
 Report on Booth at 2007 ISMRM Meeting

I rendezvoused with Ed on the first Monday AM coffee break, as he was putting up the display.  However, finding nowhere to sit or place brochures, we needed to hire a small table and two chairs, probably causing a marked increase in expenditures.

I manned both AM and PM coffee breaks every day except Monday PM, when I was roped into a meeting.

The response was fairly consistent, day to day, with 2 or 3 people at each break wanting an‘in-depth’ discussion, and another dozen or so just reading the boards and looking embarrassed.  I was surprised at how many of this embarrassed lot came back to be embarrassed on another day!  I was also quite surprised when one noisy and aggressive fellow insisted on telling me that the MR certification was next to worthless.

Europeans seemed as interested as North Americans in the certification process, and one fellow from Portugal wanted to know how to set up a similar Board in his own country.  On balance, I was very pleased with the interest.

I referred several N. Americans to Geoff, or to Ben and Cynthia, when I couldn’t answer their questions.  For example, ”How do I renew my previous ABR credentials with ABMP, now that I’m an MR person rather than a radio-therapy person and how much will it cost?”  Or, “I’m an MD from Yale and I’m about to get my PhD in MR from Oxford this year and I don’t want to wait as long before or between exams as it says on your displays.  How can I accelerate the process?”

Gender balance of the really interested - 2 women and ~ 15 to 20 men.

At the end of the Thursday PM coffee break, as the exhibitors were taking down their booths, I loaded all the material into the cardboard cylinder that Ed had brought and left it at the booth as Ed had advised for his student to pick-up.  I hope he/she found it OK.

Respectfully submitted

Pete

APPENDIX B:

American Board of Medical Physics

Executive Director’s Report to Board June 9, 2007
Year-to-date:

a. continuance of ABMP website email correspondence  
b. maintenance of ABMP Executive Director  P.O. Box: PO Box 79649, Houston, TX 77279
c. continue to answer ABMP telephone calls and emails regarding a variety of questions, i.e. examinations, website, recertification, ABR MOC program, ABR Trustees and headquarters, etc.
d. handled reservations at the Chicago Hilton Airport Hotel, Chicago IL for 2007 Board meeting, examiners, meals and certification exam rooms. (Note: we should be contacted to make reservations for next year’s examinations also.)
e. worked with panel chairs and Jim Hecht to schedule candidate exams in 2 locations – Chicago IL, and Minneapolis MN.  Compiled and updated list of 27 candidates for the 2007 MRI and MHP examinations.  To date have collected $8000 in examination fees.
f. Ordered and mailed certification plaques for all successful candidates and plaque for D. Steidley. 

g. compiled and updated the current Master List of certified ABMP Diplomates as well as the Inactive List to update the website.  For the 54 diplomates whose certification was to expire in 2007, 46 (79%) of them have recertified for another 5 years.  The total Recertification Fees collected to date: $12,800.  We maintain a file folder on every diplomate that has been certified by ABMP (~700) and answer all correspondence about recertification.  We also remain in close contact with the American Board of Radiology to ensure that our Diplomates are eligible for the ABR Maintenance of Certification program.  

h. we have informed all AAPM members who have erroneously indicated ABMP certification in the AAPM directory to remove this inaccurate listing.
i. preparing 2008 recertification due notices to be sent in August 2007 to diplomates.   
j. worked with Geoff Clarke to update Information Booklet and website (abmpexam.com) for 2007 exam.  Additionally, coordinated with Geoff and a mailing service to send out 1175 MRI certification brochures to ISMRM members.

k.  coordinated meetings for ISMRM in Berlin Germany and AAPM meeting in Minneapolis MN.  Purchased a portable tabletop display board and will develop poster displays for meetings as required.

Respectfully submitted,
EXECUTIVE  DIRECTORS
Cynthia Archer and Benjamin R. Archer Ph.D., DABMP, DABR, FACR, FACMP, FAAPM

Houston, Texas

(281) 493-6955              abmpexdir@houston.rr.com
APPENDIX C:
American Board of Medical Physics

Organization Chart 2007
	Board of Directors
	Executive Director:                  Cynthia Archer, ex officio

Associate Executive Director:  Ben Archer, ex officio
Chair:                                       Geoffrey D. Clarke (AAPM: 2006-2008), 2nd term

Vice-Chair:                               Jean St. Germain (AAHP: 2006-2008), 2nd term

Secretary:                                 Larry Berkley (ACMP: 2006-2008), 1st term

Treasurer:                                 Edward F. Jackson (ACMP: 2007-2009), 2nd term

Peter S Allen ( ISMRM: 2006-2008), 2nd term

Terry Button (AAPM: 2005-2007), 2nd term

Jeffrey L Duerk (ISMRM: 2005-2007), 1st term

Steven H. King (AAHP: 2005-2007), 2nd term

Michael Smith (ISMRM: 2007-2009), 2nd term

Dean Broga (AAHP: 2007-2009), 1st  term

Michael Yester (AAPM: 2007-2009), 2nd term

John Gibbons, (ACMP: 2005-2007), 1st term

	Standing Committees
	Magnetic Resonance Imaging – 
Co-chairs: Terry M. Button (ABMP) 

                   Peter Allen (ABMP) 

Jerry Allison (ABMP) 

Edward F. Jackson (ABR) 

Joel P. Felmlee (ABR) 

Ronald R. Price (ABR) 

	Ad-Hoc Committees
	NRC Regulations :  

Jean St. Germain (Chair)         James Galvin

Michael Herman                      Eric  Klein

	
	Maintenance of Certification - Chair: Michael Yester

Ben Archer                            Geoff Clarke

Ed Jackson

	
	ABR Liaison: Chair: Jatinder Palta

Edward Nickoloff

Michael Herman

	
	Communication & Public Relations - Chair :  Larry Berkley

               Geoff Clarke (webmaster)                 Jatinder Palta

               Steve King                                         Eric E. Klein

	Examination Panels
	Medical Health Physics - Chair:  Steven King

             Kelly Classic                      K. David Steidley

             Jean St. Germain                Ken Miller

             Mary Moore                     

	
	Magnetic Resonance Imaging Physics: Members of MRI committee, plus

Stewart Bushong                          Carl Keener

Michael Dennis                            Pottumarthi V. Prasad

Dick Drost                                    Perry Sprawls

John Hazle                                   Wlad Sobol

Micahel Smith                              Jeff Duerk

	Others
	Resident Agent:  Robert G. Zamenhof

Psychometrician: James Hecht

Attorney: Andrea V. Doukas


